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Results
The habitats and protected species suitability on-site largely remained the same as reported in
20221.

The Site consisted of a derelict commercial building and an unmanaged vegetated garden which
contained unmanaged grassland, temporary structures (shipping containers, a summerhouse and a
derelict caravan), unvegetated unsealed surfaces, and scattered trees. The Site was bounded by brick
walls and wooden close boarded fences. Tipped building waste was scattered across the Site and a
spoil pile of soil was present towards the north of the Site.

Scattered trees included a English oak (Quercus robur) with veteran associations on the eastern
boundary, a mature ash (Fraxinus excelsior) on the western boundary, and a semi-mature sycamore
(Acer pseudoplatanus) in the north eastern corner. A large mature blackthorn (Prunus spinosa) was
also present in the north east corner.

The oak had two main stems, one of which was almost entirely decayed and one of which was intact
with very little decay. The decayed limb was so decayed that it had very limited suitability for roosting
bats, as the rotten areas were open to the elements. The intact limb had lifted bark and ivy covering,
which overall had roosting suitability for individual bats only (‘PRF-I’).

The ash tree had a covering of ivy and had roosting suitability for individual bats only (‘PRF-I’). Other
scattered trees had no bat roosting suitability.

The derelict commercial building appeared similar to the previous assessment based on the survey
from the exterior. Human access into the western wall had been recently created (winter 2023/4)
which had only been partly covered with steel hoarding. A large gap was present above the hoarding.
As such, this allowed suitable access for bats and birds into the interior of the building and increases
the suitability of the building from negligible to low. However, as the gap had been created very
recently and outside of the bat active season, and as the subsequent bat active season has not yet
commenced, there is no reasonable likelihood that bats will have found and started to use the building
as a roosting site.

The summerhouse was a derelict wooden structure with glass windows. A majority of the felt roof
coverings had come away leaving the single skin wooden boards underneath exposed and the interior
open to the elements. The doorway was left open. The corners of the structure had rotted near to the
ground but in general the tongue-in-groove planks were tightly overlapping. All potential roosting
features (e.g. areas of rot) were inspected with a torch and no evidence of roosting bats was found.
The structure was classed as having no more than low suitability for roosting bats. The caravan was
classified as having negligible suitability for roosting bats and the shipping containers as having no
suitability.

Recommendations
No development will occur within 15m of the veteran oak tree and no lighting is planned adjacent to
the tree. Aside from tree protection measures and the measures detailed within the tree survey
report2, there are no additional recommendations.

2 Arboricultural Impact Assessment and Method Statements, Land adjacent 1 High Street, Leiston ,Suffolk. Tree Planning
Solutions. TPSarb7751122 27th March 2024
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Photo appendix

Oak Tree

Site looking south
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Site looking north

Derelict commercial building

Derelict summerhouse


